TOWN OF JAMESTOWN

FINANCIAL TOWN MEETING

MARCH 1, 1999

(as amended on March 8, 1999)
The annual financial town meeting was called to order at the Jamestown School, 55 Lawn Avenue at 7:10 PM by the Town Moderator, Eric Archer. The following Town Council members were present:

Craig A. Amerigian, President

David E. Dolce, Vice President


William H. Murphy


Fred F. Pease


Ellicott Wright
School Committee members present were:

Sirje Carl, Chair

Susan Quinn Romano, Vice Chair

Laura E. Clarke

Donna T. Patterson

Also present were:


Maryanne Crawford, CPA, Town Administrator/Finance Director


Arlene D. Kalooski, Town Clerk


Quentin Anthony, Esq., Town Solicitor

Eric Archer, Esq., Town Moderator

Charles F. McSoley, Town Sergeant

Dr. Frances Gallo, School Superintendent

Helen O’Hara, Director of Pupil Services

Dureen J. Bryer, School Business Manager

The Moderator defined the order of the meeting.  A motion was made and seconded to waive the reading of the warrant and resolutions.  There being no request for discussion, motion was put to a voice vote, which clearly passed.

Council President Amerigian addressed the assembly of two hundred ten (210) qualified electors stating that the budget as presented is for a total of $11,653,747.00, an overall increase in spending of approximately .9% over last year; of this figure, the Council is recommending $9,737,297.00 be generated from property taxes, resulting in a tax rate of $15.46 per thousand, an increase of approximately 2.2% over last year; the town government portion of this budget is $4,930,446.00 representing a decrease of about $290,000.00 over last year, however, last year there was a set-aside in the capital budget of $300,000.00 for the highway barn, if that amount was taken out of consideration, the town spending will increase by $10,000.00 for this year; of this portion spending for town operations has increased 3.1% due primarily to contractual increases in labor costs and increases in the cost of health benefits; debt service is down about 11%; recommended capital improvement budget is down about 49%, but again, with the $300,000.00 set aside in there last year, the capital budget for this year has increased by about $76,000.00, due primarily to the unanticipated need to replace a backhoe; in addition to the usual resolutions, there are two budget resolutions being presented; resolution #1 is to cover the anticipated costs of borrowing up to $365,000.00 for the purchase of a ladder truck for the Fire Department, replacing the thirty year old truck now being used, this would result in, over a seven year period, an annual expenditure of about $60,000.00 or $.10 on the tax rate, beginning next year; resolution # 6 is to create a fund for the purchase of real property or development rights with the intent of preserving our water resources and authorizes $100,000.00 to be set-aside for this purpose, which may involve the protection of properties, or main water supply for the municipal water district, or protection of properties outside of the municipal water district in an effort to curb increases in housing density in areas served by wells and septic systems, passage of resolution #6 would increase the tax rate by $.16 per thousand or approximately 1%.  Councilor Amerigian also noted that last year the Council presented enabling legislation which would have allowed the voters of Jamestown to implement a real estate transfer tax to generate funds for the purchase of property and development rights to protect our water shed and slow the increasing demand for water, this effort was not passed; however, this year the legislature did pass a bill that would return a larger share of the existing state imposed real estate transfer tax to local municipalities, Jamestown’s share of these revenues increased this year from $15,000.00 last year to $72,000.00 this year, previous years these funds were rolled into the general fund.  Councilor Amerigian urged the voters to support this budget and the attached resolutions which the Council considers a fair proposal and represents a conservative approach to maintaining the same level of services and keeps the town on a firm financial footing.  

Before proceeding with the meeting, Council Amerigian acknowledged that this will be the last financial town meeting for three of the Council members; Councilor Wright, Councilor Pease and Councilor Dolce and requested that the audience join him in thanking them for all of their hard work and time that they put into serving the Town of Jamestown.    

School Committee Chair Carl addressed the assembly, stating that the school budget is made up of four categories; salaries 47%, benefits 14%, purchased services (tuition, bus contracts, utilities , etc.) 36%,  and supplies 4%;  the supplies is the only area that the School Committee has any discretion over; enrollment at the schools continues to grow to a present student population of 659; there have been thirteen (13) new teachers hired, four  of these have been replacements for retiring teachers, while the rest have been needed because of the increase in population; there are now four classrooms per grade in K-6; 7th and 8th grade have two teachers for English, two for math, two for geography and two for science; progress is being made in the curriculum revision, updating it and tying it into the new standards is taking place across all subjects and all grades; the School Improvement Team (SIT) has put together a notebook that is available at the Jamestown Philomenian Library; volunteers are always needed at the school and anyone interested can contact the school; grants are always being explored to supply funds to the school without any cost to the taxpayer.   School Committee Chair Carl asked for support of the school budget.

Motion by Council President Amerigian to approve the Town Government portion of the budget in the amount of $4,930,446.00 was seconded.

John Murphy, 75 Highland Drive: I make a motion to amend the General Government; specifically, the Library budget, account number 70700.100, to increase the salaries by $5,130.00. The two positions that would be targeted by this motion are the children’s librarian and the reference technical librarian.  These are masters degree positions, the increase that I propose will bring the children’s librarian to just short of $25,400.00 and the reference techinical librarian just short of $27,700.00.  I believe this is a matter of social justice and I present this to you on behalf of all the Library Trustees.  There are people in these positions that go that extra step to obtain special benefits for the people of this town.  For example, the technical reference librarian obtained a grant of nearly $80,000.00. The library and the town will benefit from that; however, that is not money that can be used to pay salaries.  Motion was seconded.

Council President Amerigian commented on why this increase was not embraced when the Library Trustees presented it to the Council.   Councilor Amerigian stated that several communities, specifically, Bristol, Charlestown, East Greenwich, Jamestown, Narragansett and North Smithfield all came in with similar wages as paid in Jamestown.     Councilor Amerigian further explained that the Council has budgeted monies for a salary study which when completed will point out any salary inequaties and make recommendations to correct these situations.  With that in mind, the Council wanted to wait for any individual increases until they could all be addressed.

Diane Caswell, 3 West Passage Drive:   These Librarians are expected to have masters degrees.  Jamestown’s library is ranked as the third best in the State of Rhode Island, this tells us that our Library staff is hard working.   With this new budget these librarians will be paid $7.00 to $7.85 per hour, with no benefits.  We ask that you vote for this small increase. 

Barbara Nesto, 108 Columbia Lane:  I would like to answer the Council’s remarks.  We were the lowest of the seven communities that were presented to the Council and I think that this request should be put in the context that the current salaries, under federal poverty guidelines, would make these positions eligible for food stamps and public assistance.  We do need a salary study; however, these are embarrassingly low and this increase should be supported.

Bruce McIntyre, 49 Clark Street.   I would like to comment on the reason that these salaries should be increased.  The library staff in this community is special; this library is truly a jewel in this town and warrants special consideration.   The library staff perform tasks that schools cannot do and they encourage people to seek knowledge.  I suggest that the voters accept this increase.  

Norma Willis, North Road:   I encourage the passing of this budget.

There being no further discussion, the Moderator called for a voice vote on amending the School Budget, line item #70700.100 increase of  $5,130.00, which clearly carried.

The Moderator returned to the main motion, to approve the Town Government budget in the amount of $4,935,576.00, and called for a voice vote; which carried unanimously.

It was moved and seconded to approve the School Budget of $6,723,321.00.

Paul Balzer, 108 Watson Avenue:  I have a question for the School Committee.  Line item for two staff members, Superintendent and the Director of Pupil Services have increased by 11%.  Is that correct?  School Committee Chair Carl explained that both positions have a 5.6% increase because both of these salaries were low.  We probably should have increased them even more.

There being no further discussion, the Moderator called for a voice vote on approving the School Budget; which clearly carried.

The Town Moderator introduced the resolutions to the assembly.

Motion made and seconded to approve Resolution #1 (Authorization for Lease/Purchase)  Motion clearly carried.

Motion made and seconded to approve Resolution #2 (Sewer Line Frontage Tax Rate not to exceed $.58 per linear foot).  Motion clearly carried.

Motion made and seconded to approve Resolution #3 (Borrowing in Anticipation of Taxes).  Motion clearly carried.

Motion made and seconded to approve Resolution #4 (Disposition of Collected Back Taxes).  Motion clearly carried

Motion made and seconded to approve Resolution #6 (Authorization to Appropriate $100,000.00 for Water Resource Protection)

Hazel Turley, North Road:  There are many wells contaminated in the Jamestown Shores area and we have not had the support of the Council.  It was recommended that no building should be going on in the Shores area unless on one acre of land.  I strongly urge that the Town get more actively involved in identifying the serious areas and not allow development until these problems are addressed.

John Flinton, North Road.  I agree with the goal of increasing the wetlands; however I don’t know if this is the way to do it, by raising the rate of taxes.  What about expenditures and any surplus in last years budget and previous budgets.

Councilor Amerigian noted that last year $375,000.00 was taken from surplus; $300,000.00 of that went to the set-aside for the Highway barn and $75,000.00 went to remediation of a buried tank at the town offices.  This year, although we don’t know what we are going to spend on a highway barn, we will probably be going to the surplus for that expense.  Councilor Murphy stated that surplus money, although it seems exorbitant, is necessary and it is recommended that we have this surplus money.  There being no further discussion the motion was put to a voice vote and it clearly carried.

Motion made by Councilor Dolce, seconded by Councilor Murphy to amend Resolution #7 (Tax Relief for the Elderly) to provide for the approval of draft legislation entitled, “An Act to Provide for Increased Tax Relief for the Elderly Citizens of Jamestown,” approved by the Town Council on December 14, 1998, subject to and contingent upon enactment by the General Assembly of the draft legislation in substantially the same form as approved by the Town Council.  There being no discussion, the Moderator put the motion to a voice vote and it carried unanimously.

Motion made and seconded to approve the amended Resolution #7(Tax Relief for the Elderly), carried unanimously.

Motion made and seconded to approve Resolution #5 (Setting the Tax Rate) as setting the assessment and collection of a tax on the ratable real estate and tangible personal property in the sum not less than $9,749,878.00 or not less than $15.63, nor more than $15.88 per thousand dollars of assessed valuation, vote clearly carried.

Councilor Amerigian announced that the meeting on February 25, 1999  has been rescheduled to Wednesday at March 3, 1999 at 7:30 PM at the Jamestown School, Melrose Avenue.

There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting at 7:58 PM; vote unanimously carried.

Attest:

Arlene D. Kalooski

Town Clerk

cc:
Town Council Members (5)

Town Administrator

Town Solicitor

Finance Director

School Committee

Administrative Circulation
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